Memorandum of Understanding

School of Nursing
College of Health and Human Services
September 2013
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the School of Nursing (SON), the College of Health and Human Services, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The School of Nursing offers a BS in Nursing (BSN), a MS in Nursing (MSN), and participates with two other CSU campuses in offering a Doctor of Nursing Practice (DNP), initiated in fall 2013. The recently conducted program review process did not include the DNP, which will be reviewed separately in three years.
The BSN and MSN are accredited by the Commission on Collegiate Nursing (CCNE), an autonomous arm of the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN). The present CSULB program review was conducted as part of the normal accreditation cycle for the CCNE. The School of Nursing submitted a self-study in 2011, which was followed by a site visit and an evaluation report. In November 2011, the SON was informed that the BS and the MS are granted accreditation for a period of 10 years, until December 2021. 
The School of Nursing is recognized nationally and internationally for the quality of its faculty and for the strength of its educational programs. It is the largest nursing programs in the CSU system and a leader in providing highly qualified nurses to meet the needs of the region and the state.
The principal issues raised by both the CCNE evaluators and the UPRC team focused on the assessment of student learning outcomes. The SON has developed very explicit learning outcomes (which the SON calls terminal objectives). The CCNE report expressed a concern that the aggregate student outcome data that the SON collects has not been analyzed in such a way as to allow any evaluation of the expected student learning outcomes. Similarly, the UPRC found that the assessment tools used in the two degree programs seemed to be designed to assess the performance of individual students, but did not find evidence that the data were being analyzed in an aggregate fashion that would permit evaluation of the effectiveness of the educational programs in achieving the desired learning outcomes. 
The SON response to the CCNE report addressed the concerns around assessment of student learning by developing new assessment tools for the degree programs: a student exit survey, an alumni survey, and an employer survey.

A second issue identified by the review focused on faculty and the challenges of recruiting and retaining tenure/tenure-track faculty in Nursing, and the problems posed by retirements and resignations. The CCNE report indicated a special need for hiring in the field of the newly implemented joint DNP.
It is therefore agreed that:

1. In addition to the important indirect (survey) tools that the SON has developed, the School will work to develop and implement program assessment tools that more directly quantify progress toward specific student learning objectives that are explicitly aligned with the SON’s listed terminal objectives. Mechanisms will be developed to compile and analyze aggregate assessment data with the goal of improving the programs’ educational effectiveness.
2. The College will continue to work with the School of Nursing to support tenure-track hiring needs. 
3. The program will provide an annual update on progress made towards the actions agreed to in this MOU, to be submitted in conjunction with its annual assessment report.
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